TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

September 9, 2008

Present:  Town Council members Barbara Early, Mike Turner, Tim Turner, Ruby Clark, Roger Bradley, Roberta Lyle.

Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Lawyer Tom Simons, Town Sgt. Damon Propst, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham. 
Guests:  Armond Falgoust, Marissa McClanahan, Roberta Anderson from The News-Gazette, Mark Reynolds, Faye Reynolds, Roger & Sarah Funkhouser.
Meeting called to order by Mayor at 7PM.

Public Comment:  
1. Roger Funkhouser – The Glasgow Rescue Squad voted to donate an empty building that wasn’t being used to the County Supervisors’ for use as a book slot building.  They received a resolution from Rockbridge County for this.  The building is to be located at the Recycling Center on Salling Mountain and will have books for trade/recycling.  Glasgow Grocery Express donated shelving and bookcases.  

2. Roger Funkhouser – Glasgow Grocery Express is working in coordination with Kim Thompson at the Recycling Center and have cut their trash consumption by 60%.  She is currently trying to find someone who will take plastic.

3. Roger Funkhouser – The Glasgow Rescue Squad sponsors the annual 
Christmas Parade.  This year it will be held on Sunday, December 7, 2008 @ 4:00 PM.  They are again asking the Town of Glasgow to help sponsor the parade as they have in the past.  Sometimes they have been given money in advance and sometimes they have turned the invoices in and the Town has paid a percentage.  They would like to have a standard agreement so they would know from year to year how it would be handled.

4. Faye Reynolds – When grass is mowed on Gordon Street and Rt. 130, it is 

blown into the road and covers the whole road.  Mrs. Reynolds stated that she has complained about this numerous times.  She stated that the Town Manager told her that blowing the grass into the ditches would clog the drains.  She stated that other people see this and think they can do the same thing and that we are setting a bad example for others.  Mrs. Reynolds asked what could be done about this.

5. Sarah Funkhouser – She stated that she called the Town Manager about a dead tree at the playground.  She said the Town Manager told her it would be cut down and she asked if it would be replaced and was told there was no money in this year’s budget for it.  Mrs. Funkhouser asked for permission to purchase a replacement at her expense and water it.  

6. Sarah Funkhouser – She stated that there used to be three (3) basketball goals at the basketball court and one was taken down when the track was paved and never put back up.  She wanted to request that the third goal be put back up.

7. Sarah Funkhouser – She wanted to know when the culverts on Blue Ridge 

Road and Shenandoah Road would be cleaned up and that she understood that we were to have inmates clean this up.  

8. Sarah Funkhouser – She stated that the town brochure and the town quarterly

newsletter needed to be continued and wanted to know why they weren’t.  She said she asked the Town Manager about this and was told there was no funding this year for this and that he had been told by Council not to worry about it because the town had gone without it for over a year.  She also stated that the town website needed to be updated with the new personnel.  Mr. Funkhouser stated that in the past the newsletter was mailed with the quarterly water statement and that there was no additional cost for mailing, only for the cost of paper and printing.  

9. Mark Reynolds – He stated that at the playground there are loose boards on a 

sliding board and that he had spoke with the Public Works Supervisor and asked him to repair it.  He also reiterated about the grass in the road on Gordan Street and 8th Street down to Rte. 130.  He said when he drives thru this the grass gets all over his truck or motorcycle and has to be washed continuously.  

Review of Minutes:  
1. As there were no corrections/additions to the minutes for the August 12, 2008 meeting, a motion was made by               and seconded by            that the minutes would be approved.  No opposed, motion carried.                      
Consideration of Bills:
1. Councilwoman Ruby Clark asked what the Virginia Municipal Liability Pool was.  The Town Manager said this is the town’s insurance program for the employees and that the amount is for the quarter.  Councilwoman Roberta Lyle asked what the difference was between the Virginia Municipal Liability Pool and Virginia Municipal Group Self-Insurance Association.  The Town Manager stated that the self-insurance is for traveling, vehicles, etc., and that the liability pool is for health insurance.  A motion was made by Ruby 
Clark, seconded by Roberta Lyle to pay the bills for September and any other normal bills that occur.  No opposed, motion carried.

Committee/Commission Reports:
            1.   There were no reports from any Committees or Commissions.
Police Activity Report:
1. Sgt. Propst stated that he has had several hot spots the past month with a lot of 
activity going on – Pineland Trailer Park, Howard’s Motel, and Fitzlee Street.  He said that usually as Fall approaches things start calming down but there had been a lot of fighting going on.

2. Sgt. Propst stated that the drug bust which occurred in Glasgow two (2) weeks 

was a federal and county case due to the fact that the occurrence happened on national forest ground and in the county of Rockbridge.  He stated that even though one (1) of the perpetrators lived in Glasgow, it did not affect Glasgow.
3. Councilman Mike Turner asked if the police car was still doing OK and Sgt. 

Propst stated that is was doing fine.

4. Councilman Tim Turner asked how the traffic situation was regarding the school buses now that children are back in school.  Sgt. Propst stated that he as been going out in the mornings checking traffic and so far people have been stopping for the school buses.  However, he stated that he has issued quite a few tickets for speeding in the mornings and haa warned people of the dangers of speeding, and in particular in the mornings when the school buses are picking children up.  Sgt. Propst also stated that he has talked to the truck drivers of 18-wheelers about hitting their jake brakes from 45 mph to 35 mph.  He said that they made a loud noise in the early morning hours and that using the jake brakes wasn’t necessary at this speed.
5. Sgt. Propst was asked about the situation where gas was being stolen.  He stated he has not had any complaints regarding this and that he hears about it 4th and 5th hand.  Sgt. Propst stated he has been patrolling the area in question and running tags on cars that look suspicious.  He stated that if someone is having a problem, they can either call him or if they don’t wish to speak with him, they can call the Rockbridge County Sheriff’s Office who will get in touch with him.
6. Sgt. Propst said he has several cases at the present he’s working on involving someone in the bushes looking at people at night, and lights being shined into people’s windows at night.  He stated that one situation could become serious as it has been going on for several years now and he is working with the family involved.

Old Business:
1. Motor for STP – The replacement motor is doing well, working properly, and fixed the problem.  The old one will be redone to use as a back-up.
2. Delinquent Taxes – Town Attorney Tom Simons had a draft of a letter to be sent to delinquent taxpayers.  In the letter it is stated that they have 30 days to pay, and if not, it generates a debt warrant.  The Town Code and the Virginia State Code allows a 5% penalty and a 10% processing fee to be added to the delinquent tax amount.  Councilman Roger Bradley asked if the taxpayer had to pay for the debt warrant also, and Mr. Simons stated that they do and that he would add this to the letter going out, since the cost of the debt warrant is around $50.  Mr. Simons stated that the names given him by the Town Manager have a $50 minimum delinquent tax amount owed.  Motion made by Ruby Clark, seconded by Roger Bradley for Tom Simons to send the delinquent tax letter out.  No opposed, motion carried.

3. Dollar General Store update – The Town Manager stated he had spoken with the manager at Dollar General and they are no longer building the Dollar General Markets.

4. Councilwoman Roberta Lyle stated that she had attended the retirement party for outgoing Rockbridge County Administrator Don Austin.  She said all other surrounding municipalities had presented Mr. Austin with a resolution except Glasgow.  She stated she had told Mr. Austin that Glasgow’s Mayor had been unable to attend due to an illness in the family.  Mrs. Lyle stated that she would like to see a Resolution sent belatedly to Mr. Austin from Glasgow.  Ruby Clark made a motion, seconded by Roger Bradley for the Town Attorney to make a resolution and have framed to present to Mr. Austin.  Motion carried.  
New Business brought before Town Council during Public Comment:

1. Glasgow Rescue Squad – The Town Attorney stated that a blanket resolution 

could not be made because it would have to be renewed every year.  Mr. Funkhouser stated that they just needed a standard guideline to go by so they would know how the town’s sponsorship of the annual Christmas parade would be handled each year.  Mr. Funkhouser stated that the easiest solution for the Rescue Squad would be to submit an invoice and the Town would give a percentage back to the Rescue Squad.  Motion made by Roger Bradley, seconded by Roberta Lyle to    ???        .  Motion carried.
2. Tree at Playground – The Town Manager stated he had instructed the Public

Works Supervisor to cut the dead tree down this week.  Motion made by Roberta Lyle, seconded by Ruby Clark to allow Sarah Funkhouser to replace the dead tree with a flowering Bradford pear tree at her cost and to maintain the tree.  Motion carried.
3. Third Basketball Goal – Councilman Roger Bradley stated that the basketball goals were removed to pave the track.  This goal was not put back because the pole was bent and needed to be replaced.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated he would look into the price of replacing all the poles and give the cost to Town Council.

4. Grass Mowed/Thrown into Streets – Councilwoman Ruby Clark stated she 

had heard several complaints regarding this.  The Town Manager stated that when the Town mowed the grass this week on Gordon Street, it was not blown into the street.  The Town Manager asked Roger Bradley to blow the grass back into the ditch from now on when finished mowing.  
5. Newsletter – The Town Manager stated that when he first started his position, 

he was told the Newsletter would not be continued.  It was stated that the Newsletter had been printed at James Allen Printing in Buena Vista in the past for 8 cents a page and that it could be mailed out with the Quarterly Water Statements as in the past.  The Town Manager stated he would check with James Allen Printing to see how much the cost would be now.

6. Sliding Board with Loose Boards – It was stated that this was fixed last year 

and that the smaller slide leans and needs the bolts tightened.  Question was asked about replacing the tarps on the slides and the Town Manager stated he is presently checking with the company who replaces these.

New Business from Agenga:

1. New Ordinances – Town Attorney Tom Simons stated that the ordinances 

had not been in the newspaper twice as he had missed the deadline, so this would have to be tabled until the next schedule Town Council meeting on Tuesday, October 14, 2008.  

2. Draft of Property Maintenance Ordinance – Town Attorney Tom Simons 
stated that the Town cannot make a property owner mow what doesn’t belong to them, that would be the responsibility of the town or the state.  The Town Manager stated he had taken the draft from other localities where the property owner must maintain the property up to the pavement.  Councilman Roger Bradley stated that in a town or city the property owner has to shovel snow up to the road, so mowing property should be consistent with this.   The Town Attorney stated he would advertise the ordinance as written and have a public hearing in October.  The Town Attorney and the Town Manager are to meet to decide how the ordinance should be written for the Town of Glasgow.

3. Glasgow Recognized as “All-American City” – The Town Manager stated he had received a visit from Mrs. Randolph, music teacher at Natural Bridge Elementary School, stating her 5th grade class would be performing the National Anthem Fri., September 12, 2008 during half-time of the Rockbridge County High School football game.  She stated this day is National Anthem Day and because Glasgow is the closest town to the school, the town had been designated as an All-American City for the class’s participation in this event.  Mr. Spitzer stated that all that is necessary to do is fill the paperwork out.  Motion made by Tim Turner, seconded by Ruby Clark for the Town Manager to fill out the paperwork and send it in.  Councilwoman Roberta Lyle questioned the application, asking if the American flag had to be displayed at all Town Council meetings.  The Town Manager stated that being recognized for singing the National Anthem on National Anthem Day was all that was necessary, displaying the flag was a suggestion.  No opposed, motion carried.

4. Mr. Hostetter – was not present.

New Business Not on Agenda:

1. Central Shenandoah Planning District – The Town Manager stated he had received a letter today from them asking the Town of Glasgow to participate with the rest of the region (Buena Vista, Lexington, Rockbridge County, Bath County) in the Drought Contingency Plan.  Councilwoman Roberta Lyle questioned what the plan consisted of.  The Town Manager stated the plan is in three (3) stages, what the markers would be for each stage, and what we would do in each stage.  The three (3) stages are: 1) Watch, 2) Warning, and 3) Mandatory.  Mr. Spitzer stated that it is mandatory from the State of Virginia that we participate in this on a regional level.  Mr. Spitzer also stated that the Town of Glasgow had to put in writing that we would be going along with the County of Rockbridge, that we want to stay in line with them.    Motion made by Ruby Clark, seconded by Roberta Lyle to sign this resolution.  No opposed, motion carried.
2. Personal Property Tax Assessment – The Town Manager stated the Town of Glasgow received today from the County of Rockbridge the personal property tax assessment percent.  He stated we get a set amount each year and this year’s amount is $21,462.11.  The Town of Glasgow has to give tax relief on this amount.  The state will pay 58.5% and the resident will 41.5%.  Motion made by Ruby Clark, seconded by Roberta Lyle to set this rate for 2008 and have the tax tickets printed with this information. No opposed, motion carried.
Conclusion:  
             Mayor Blackburn asked if any of the Town Council had any other comments 

             before the meeting was adjourned.  

1. Roberta Lyle had no comments.

2. Roger Bradley had no comments.

3. Ruby Clark – 
   
       A.  Ms. Clark asked when work would begin on the boat landing.  The Town  



 Manager stated he had called the State twice and has received no answer 



 to date.  


       B.  Ms. Clark asked if the Town had heard from Mohawk regarding using the 


 Town’s water on a permanent basis.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had not heard 



 from Mohawk but would contact them.


       C.  Ms. Clark asked Mrs. Funkhouser where the tree at the playground would 



  planted.  Mrs. Funkhouser stated it would be at the main gate on the left.

4. Tim Turner had no comments.

5. Mike Turner had no comments.

6. Barbara Early had no comments.

7. Tom Simons had no comments.

8. Ryan Spitzer had no comments.

Mrs. Sarah Funkhouser asked the Mayor if she had permission to address Town Council on one more issue regarding the Mohawk tractor trailers.  She stated their GPS’ tells them to turn on 10th Street, which is a residential area and that this goes on all hours of the day and night, and asked Town Council to talk to Mohawk.  She also asked if the Town of Glasgow would put signs up on Rte. 130 reading “Mohawk 1 block”.  Mayor Blackburn stated the Town of Glasgow would have to get authorization from the State of Virginia to put signs up and that there would have to be two (2) signs, one (1) on Rte. 130 and one (1) on Blue Ridge Road where they would turn onto Anderson Street.  The Town Manager stated he would contact Mohawk.  Mayor Blackburn stated that in previous years when the industry was Burlington Industries, Burlington was told that the small signs that  are up now (approx. 12”x12”) was what the State of Virginia allowed, and that to get anything bigger would require permission from private property owners.

Mr. Mark Reynolds asked the Mayor if he had permission to address Town Council.  He stated that the ditches at the house he now rents on Gordon Street need to be cleared and that he has contacted Richmond and the local VDOT office.  Mr. Reynolds asked if Town Council could contact VDOT and request this.  

With no further comments, the meeting was adjourned at 8:10 PM by Mayor Blackburn.

